



EAST PRESTON PARISH COUNCIL

Council Office, 122 Sea Road, East Preston, West Sussex. BN16 1NN

01903 770050

<http://eastpreston-pc.gov.uk>

Email: clerk@eastpreston-pc.gov.uk

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT COMMITTEE

MINUTES: of the Committee Meeting held on Monday, 12th June 2023 at East Preston Infant School, Lashmar Road, East Preston at 19:00

PRESENT: Councillors Lisa Duff, Elizabeth Linton (Chairman), David Moore and Steve Toney

ALSO: Clerk to the Council, Simon Cross

Councillor Kit Bradshaw (until 19:12)

ABSENT: Councillors Andrea Chapman and John Gunston

The following abbreviations may appear in these Minutes:

ADC – Arun District Council;
KEPT – Keep East Preston Tidy
NHS – National Health Service;

NR – Network Rail;
VHF – East Preston & Kingston Village Hall Foundation;
WSCC – West Sussex County Council.

* * * * *

The meeting opened at 19:00.

Following the Annual Meeting of the Council on 15th May, the membership of this committee was Cllrs Chapman, Duff, Gunston and Moore, with one vacancy. As Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council respectively, Cllrs Toney and Linton were entitled to attend and vote at meetings of this committee.

In advance of the meeting the Clerk had written to all committee members, letting them know Cllr Linton had put herself forward for the role of Chairman. Cllr Duff put herself forward for the role of Vice-Chairman. The meeting AGREED Cllr Toney could act as a second teller alongside the Clerk.

480/23 APPOINTMENT OF A COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN FOR THE YEAR 2023/24

Cllr Linton was appointed unopposed.

Cllr Toney confirmed all four councillors present had voted.

481/23 APPOINTMENT OF A COMMITTEE VICE-CHAIRMAN FOR THE YEAR 2023/24

Cllr Duff was appointed unopposed.

Cllr Toney confirmed all four councillors present had voted.

482/23 APOLOGIES AND REASONS FOR ABSENCE

An apology and a reason for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Chapman and Gunston.

An apology was also received Cllr Hill and Mr Keith Harris, East Preston Community Speed Watch coordinator.

483/23 PERSONAL AND/OR PECUNIARY/PREJUDICIAL INTERESTS

No declarations were made.

484/23 PUBLIC SESSION

No members of the public were present.

485/23 ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE COMMITTEE'S TERMS OF REFERENCE

Terms of Reference

Committee is asked to review and agree the committee's Terms of Reference for the coming year.

The current Terms of Reference can be found at Appendix A below. These were last reviewed and adopted, unchanged, by the committee on 23rd May 2022.

At the time of writing, I have proposed no changes this year.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

The committee AGREED unanimously no changes were needed.

486/23 AN INTRODUCTION TO EAST PRESTON MAP

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

An Introduction to East Preston

Committee is asked to review progress on the production of the *An Introduction to East Preston* map.

Cllr Gunston is the lead councillor on this initiative.

The design of the map has almost completed. Cllr Gunston has undertaken a letter drop to the properties featured on the map to ensure owners are happy to be included. He has also written separately to Richard Standing and Dorothy Lee asking for their editorial input.

Committee is also asked to agree to the creation of an East Preston Parish Council YouTube channel.

Some of the locations identified on the map will be linked to a video participants can watch. Possibly the best place for these to be stored and accessed would be YouTube. Working with Cllr Gunston, Cllr Bradshaw has asked the committee to consider setting up an East Preston Parish Council YouTube channel. In simple terms, this would just be a single place from which the videos could be accessed. There is no charge for having a YouTube channel.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Cllr Linton thanked Cllr Bradshaw for attending the meeting. Cllr Bradshaw explained he felt the council should have a YouTube channel as it would be a single point for its history videos and any future videos it might record. Cllr Duff suggested

the channel could also be used for readings of council newsletters. The committee liked both items and AGREED unanimously to set up a YouTube channel with the clerk's email address as the contact point.

(Cllr Bradshaw left the meeting at this point.)

Cllr Gunston had provided a written update in which he reported he had hand-delivered letters to many of the properties featured in the map asking for feedback by 30th June. He had also delivered letters to Richard Standing and Dorothy and Jimmy Lee asking them for their comments.

Cllr Gunston had also suggested there should be a panel to review content before publication, much as there was for the newsletter, perhaps the same group of councillors.

487/23 EAST PRESTON BEACH CLEAN, 2ND APRIL

The following paper had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

East Preston Beach Clean, 2nd April

Committee is asked to review this event.

Publicity has started and some members of the public have registered.

Committee is also asked to consider timings for the Beach Clean scheduled for 24th September.

The 2nd April Beach Clean was the first to start at 12:00 rather than 11:00. On the day we kept the end time to 13:00 rather than moving it to 14:00. This seemed to concentrate the event and was not questioned by any attendee, as far as I am aware.

Committee is also asked to consider the purchase of some children's litter pickers.

The council owns a number of litter-pickers, but these are adult-sized. A member of the public has suggested we could provide some child-sized litter-pickers for Beach Cleans. There is £100 in the current year's budget for expenditure on Beach Cleans. Some of this would usually go towards the refreshments used on the day, but Melanie at SALT Kiosk very kindly refuses to bill us for the drinks our participants have afterwards. I think an initial batch of five children's litter-pickers would be right.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

The committee AGREED the later start time and shorter duration of the April meeting had worked well. The committee AGREED to retain that format for the event booked for 24th September.

The committee discussed whether or not SALT Kiosk should be reimbursed in some way. The Clerk said he had tried to get the owner to invoice the council as previous owners had done, but she always said she was happy not to. The committee AGREED not to push this as the Beach Cleans, presumably, boosted the kiosk's business.

The committee AGREED to buy five children's litter-picks and, if such a thing existed, five children's litter-hoops.

488/23 PLAYSCHEME, 11TH APRIL

The following paper had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Easter Playscheme, 11th April

Committee is asked to review the playscheme which took place on 11th April.

In the end, ticket sales were good. Cllrs Chapman and Gunston can comment further.

Committee is also asked to consider an autumn playscheme.

Half-term is 23rd to 27th October. As we have rotated the provider of the playschemes in the past, and this is the third Sam has run for us, is the committee happy for me to contact one of our previous suppliers to see whether she would be willing to run an Autumn playscheme?

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

In his comments for this meeting, Cllr Gunston had said, “Playscheme ran well, particularly the muddy puddles.” The Clerk confirmed he had received no negative feedback about the event.

Cllr Gunston said he would be happy to help with the autumn playscheme and that he thought it was a good idea to try another provider to give some variety.

The committee AGREED to work with Sussex Forest Activities for an autumn playscheme – perhaps a Beach School, and to contact Bee-Fit to see if it would be willing to provide one or more playschemes in 2024.

489/23 KING CHARLES III’S CORONATION, 6TH MAY

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

King Charles III’s Coronation, 6th May

Committee is asked to receive an update on gifts for East Preston schoolchildren.

Commemorative coins in presentation boxes were given to both schools on Wednesday, 26th April, and that has already been reported to Full Council.

The committee budgeted £3,000 for this and spent £2,926.99.

The Junior School reported it was 8 coins short. Cllrs Gander and Linton had carefully counted out the deliveries to both schools. The photograph taken at the Junior School included 8 coins, and I asked the school to track where those 8 coins had gone, whilst letting the school have an additional 8 on condition they returned them if they found the 8 from the photograph. At the time of writing, this matter has not been resolved. Whilst never about the money, this does mean we have fewer coins available for sale to the public.

The council purchased 650 coins. 310 went to the Junior School (originally) and 265 to the Infant School; 13 councillors in post in April 2023 were given a coin each, together with new councillor Cllr Hill; six members of staff have received one; one was donated to the Film Society; and one will be in the council archive. Depending upon the outcome of the Junior School count, that left about 40 coins for public sale, almost half of which have gone.

Some of the presentation boxes were damaged in transit. The supplier has apologised and has promised replacements, although these have not yet arrived. As it happens, the coins that should have gone into those boxes have disappeared, temporarily hopefully. If this cannot be found, that will further reduce the money we take.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

The Clerk reported he had bumped into the Office Administrator at the Junior School on the day of the meeting, and she had mentioned she had four coins to return. This did not tally with the eight reported as unsupplied. He was not sure the bottom of this matter would ever be reached. Replacements for the presentation boxes broken in transit had still not been received, although the company had promised to send them (again).

490/23 EAST PRESTON FESTIVAL, 2ND TO 11TH JUNE

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

East Preston Festival, 2nd to 11th June 2023

Committee is asked to review any events the council hosted during this year's Festival.

Come and Meet Your Local Councillors on Thursday, 8th June is this year's only council-hosted event during Festival week.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Noting there had perhaps been fewer residents come along than in previous years, the committee AGREED it might try a different day/time combination in next year's Festival. The Clerk said it was difficult to predict because the programme of events was only put together once all entry forms had been received, so it was a bit of gamble as to what other events may be on at the same time.

Cllr Gunston had been asked about allotments and had said he would raise this with the district councillors at the next Full Council meeting.

The committee AGREED to think of a fun event it could also run next year. Apparently, Green Willow had had a visit from some alpacas, perhaps they could be persuaded to visit the Village Green.

491/23 FREE TENNIS COACHING ON THE WARREN RECREATION GROUND, JUNE AND JULY 2023

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

Tennis coaching, June and July 2023

Committee is asked to consider any matters related to this year's free tennis coaching on the Warren Recreation Ground.

Cllr Linton has agreed with Andrew Cook the following three dates: 23rd and 30th June and 7th July, each at 10:00. Attendees will be asked to contact Andrew direct. Publicity has started – an article in the Spring 2023 Newsletter, posters in noticeboards and the office window. By the time you read this, something may also have been published in an e-newsletter.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Cllr Linton said she would liaise with Andrew Cook about how many people had booked.

492/23 MERCHANT NAVY DAY, 3RD SEPTEMBER 2023

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

Merchant Navy Day, 3rd September 2023

Committee is asked to agree whether to run an event and the format of that event.

Council has participated in Merchant Navy Day for several years now. For several years, the council laid on drinks and cake in the British Legion after the Red Ensign had been raised at the war memorial.

This year, 3rd September falls on a Sunday. Those marking Merchant Navy Day can raise the Red Ensign on Friday, 1st September in this circumstance.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Before discussing Merchant Navy Day, Cllr Linton thanked Cllr Toney for raising the Pride Progress flag outside the library. The Sussex flag would be raised from the evening of 15th June to the evening of 18th June, in recognition of Sussex Day on 16th June.

The committee AGREED to commemorate Merchant Navy Day again. The committee AGREED this should be on Friday, 1st September. Cllr Moore AGREED to play and also to contact Bryan Osborne of the Littlehampton Sea Cadets. Attendees would be asked to muster at 09:45 for the flag to be raised at 10:00. The committee AGREED not to hold a reception again this year.

493/23 EMERGENCY SERVICES DAY, 9TH SEPTEMBER 2023

The committee AGREED to raise the Emergency Services flag on the morning of Friday, 8th September for the whole of that weekend. Nothing further was planned at this stage.

Cllr Toney said the flagpole needed some new parts.

494/23 CHRISTMAS LIGHTING

The following report had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Christmas Lighting

Committee is asked to consider any changes needed to the annual Christmas Lighting display.

At the January meeting, Cllrs Linton and Moore agreed to visit the office together to look at lights suggested by Blachere as replacements for the four motifs in use outside the northern shops. A time for such a visit has not yet been found.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Cllrs Linton and Moore AGREED to meet at the Council Office at 11:45 on Monday, 26th June.

495/23 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 27TH MARCH

The draft Minutes of the meeting held on 27th March had been circulated to all members on 4th April asking for suggested amendments by 11th April. No changes had been suggested but Cllr Duff had replied, “Minutes look great, thank you.”

The committee AGREED unanimously the Minutes could be signed as a true record of the meeting which had taken place on 27th March and Cllr Linton duly completed this task.

496/23 UPDATE ON MATTERS FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The following report was circulated in advance of the meeting:

Matters Arising from previous meetings

Minute 082/23 – New Items for the Next Meeting – no further progress on the meeting about the Roundstone Level Crossing. Network Rail are, apparently, formulating data for us, but that’s as far as we know.

Minute 261/23 – Newsletter publication and distribution – I let Helen Holt know the committee was not interested in moving the newsletter into her *All About East Preston and Kingston* publication. Ms Holt said she understood the reasons I gave.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Nothing was added.

497/23 VILLAGE BUS SERVICE

The following paper had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Village bus

Committee is asked to receive any update on the provision of a village bus to commence in Spring 2023.

Cllr Linton is the lead on this project.

The extended No. 12 bus service finally started with the 09:50 bus from Willowhayne Crescent on Tuesday, 30th May. This meant it was not possible to get a first-day-of-service photograph into the Spring 2023 Newsletter as that had been sent to print two weeks earlier.

Most feedback has been positive. One resident of Vicarage Lane has complained about a bus-stop appearing outside his property with no consultation. I advised him consultation on the bus service had taken place before he had moved into the village. I was also able to advise him the bus-stop locations had been agreed between WSCC and Compass.

One gentleman resident of Sea Lane has used the bus service almost every morning so far, yet still managed to complain on Facebook as follows, "Every thing in East Preston is kept a big secret, even the new bus service was not mentioned until its first day. Then only seemed to be used by local councillors who probably reclaimed their fares under 'expenses'." The third and final public negative complaint came from a man who called in at this office specifically to complain about the route and the time the bus took and to pick up a timetable whilst he was here!!

More a concern than a complaint, a member of the public has contacted the Chief Exec of Compass directly to express reservations over the positioning of the Willowhayne Crescent bus-stop. Councillors will remember Cllr Linton has expressed similar reservations. Mr Chatfield's response to the resident was that WSCC had risk assessed the location and agreed it was safe.

I arranged a photocall for the chairmen of East Preston and Rustington parish councils, although in the end Cllr Toney was unable to join Cllr Graham Tyler. Cllr Linton was passing and was pulled into the photograph which has subsequently been included in an article in the Littlehampton Gazette (online only at the time of writing).

Compass's monthly charge to the council for the service works out at £1,916.67 which multiplies up to £23,000 for the year. As the service started on 30th May, Compass gave us the first two days free-of-charge.

On 19th May, I had contacted the current local Operations Manager at Stagecoach, Mike Armitage, to advise him of the service's start date and to remind him I had spoken to his predecessor, Melanie Keylock, who had seen no problem with the service, no threat to the 700. Those conversations with Ms Keylock had been taking place in late 2019 and early 2020, and at one point I was going to meet with Ms Keylock and Cllrs Toney and Linton, but that meeting never took place because of the pandemic. Ms Keylock has subsequently married and moved to a different part of the country. I have received no reply from Mr Armitage.

There has been no further contact from Mrs A..

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Cllr Gunston had written he had received nothing but positive comments during the *Come and Meet Your Local Councillors* event.

The Clerk reported Enerveo had been in touch with the Assistant Clerk to say the hanging baskets, signs to the church and the tennis club and the bus stop flag and timetable did not have Enerveo agreement to be installed on the lamppost. Enerveo had said

it would remove these items within five days and put them into storage. The Clerk had contacted Compass Travel to understand what agreement there was for the bus-related items. The church and tennis club signs had, presumably, been put up by WSCC. The Clerk had suggested to the Assistant Clerk Ferring Nurseries should be asked to remove the hanging basket and keep it in storage if agreement could not be reached with Enerveo within the five days.

The meeting AGREED a discussion should be held with Compass Travel about redesigning the route if the council was going to buy into the service for a further year. The committee's next meeting would need to start thinking about the coming financial year.

The meeting also AGREED a meeting should be had with Rustington PC about talking to Tesco, Angmering PC and Littlehampton Town Council about financial contributions to the service.

498/23 TRAVELLING COMMUNITIES

The following report had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Travelling communities

Committee is asked to consider the suggestion the council considers liaison with travelling communities.

Cllr Hill is keen for the council to improve its liaison with travelling communities as they pass through the village. I have invited Cllr Hill to attend this meeting.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

As Cllr Hill had been unable to attend the meeting, this item was deferred until the next meeting.

499/23 QUEEN'S PLATINUM JUBILEE, JUNE 2022 – PUBLIC CLOCK

The committee considered the following paper which had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Queen Elizabeth II Platinum Jubilee Clock

Committee is asked to the purchase of a plaque and the wording of any agreed plaque.

Has there been any progress since the last meeting?

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

The meeting AGREED Cllrs Toney and Linton and the Clerk should meet on site and review options for placing a plaque or engraved stone somewhere at the base of the clock.

500/23 NEWSLETTER – SUMMER 2023

The following report had been circulated in advance of the meeting:

Committee is asked to consider progress on Newsletter No. 67, Summer 2023.

The Summer issue is scheduled for publication at the beginning of August.

Part of the Summer 2023 issue will be promotion of the Food & Drink Festival.

What other ideas do you have?

- A "letter" from the council thanking the Festival Committee would be good.
- South Strand Community Toilets have asked for some space.

- An article asking the community about the future of the Conservative Hall should be considered.
- More on the Neighbourhood Plan review.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

CLlr Gunston had confirmed the Environmental Initiatives Working Party would publish something, perhaps about green roofs on bus shelters or the walking map or allotments.

CLlr Toney AGREED a letter of thanks to the Festival Committee should be published.

The Clerk told this story from the Horticultural Society's recent Rose Show – Mrs Ann Brown had won the trophy donated by her now-late husband, Norman Brown, for her roses even though she was currently convalescing in a care home. Her neighbours and daughters had liaised to ensure her roses were entered into the competition. The Clerk said he thought this would make a lovely newsletter article – the committee AGREED.

CLlrs Chapman and Duff AGREED to write an article about a photographic competition for a 2024 Calendar.

501/23 **MEN IN SHEDS**

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

East Preston Men In Sheds

Committee is asked to note progress made in this matter.

At the time of writing, the group is awaiting the outcome of a Planning Application submitted to site a wooden cabin in the south-western corner of the Village Hall. At the time of writing, one letter of objection has been received.

Also at the time of writing, the group is awaiting the outcome of its initial National Lottery grant application which was submitted in conjunction (sort of) with Angmering School. If Planning Permission is granted, a partnership National Lottery grant will be submitted by Men in Sheds with East Preston & Kingston Village Hall Foundation and the council.

I am still attending some meetings and advising where possible.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

5th June 2023

The Clerk reported Planning Permission had been granted for a shed to be built in the car-park of the Village Hall. Serious fundraising needed to begin. The group had received a National Lottery grant, but this was to be split between its work in the village and its work at Angmering School's smallholding.

The Clerk had met with his Angmering PC counterpart, Katie Herr, as Angmering PC was keen to start a Men in Sheds of its own, but was willing to hold off until the East Preston shed was fully up and running as there may not be sufficient demand to support two sheds located so near each other.

502/23 **2024 EAST PRESTON CALENDAR**

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

2024 East Preston Calendar

Committee is asked to review any progress on the production of a 2024 East Preston calendar.

The committee has £1,000 in the budget to produce a 2024 calendar should it choose to do so.

At the last meeting, it was agreed Cllrs Chapman and Duff should meet with Christina Iden who had helped produce the Littlehampton calendar councillors had liked. On the day, Cllr Duff was unable to attend, but Cllr Chapman did have a useful meeting with Ms Iden, and will tell us more at the meeting.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

Cllr Chapman had met with local resident Christina Iden, who created the Littlehampton Town Show calendar each year. Ms Iden had given the council some useful tips and information.

Cllrs Duff and Chapman knew a member of the Goring Photographic Club which had recently visited East Preston on a photoshoot. They would see whether there were any photos from that outing the council could use.

The committee AGREED to go to print in October, a print run of 150.

Cllrs Chapman and Duff were building a bank of suitable photographs. As mentioned above, they would write an article for the newsletter asking residents to submit photographs for possible inclusion.

In his written report, Cllr Gunston had started a list of possible topics per month.

The following report was circulated in advance of the meeting and covers the next four Minutes:

Community Speed Watch

Committee is asked to receive any update from the 20MPH Working Party.

Just for info, the working party met again on 25th April. The working party considered the results of the survey into having a 20mph Zone in The Street, Fairlands and Sea Road, which had shown nearly 80% of respondents were in favour of the zone. Following this meeting, council gave the working party its approval to pursue the implementation of the 20mph Zone as per the survey (15th May, Minute 358/23, Resolution 1744).

County Cllr Elkins now needs to agree to the proposal before it can be submitted to WSCC Highways for consideration. Cllr Wilkinson asked him verbally at the Annual Parish Meeting on 15th May, and I followed that up in writing. On 5th June, Cllr Elkins said he supported safety initiatives but wanted to see the survey feedback before he gave his final authority to proceed. I sent him the feedback on 5th June.

The survey showed there was an appetite for 20mph limits in several other roads in the village. The working party would like to see the impact this zone would have overall if it is implemented, before pursuing the inclusion of other roads.

The village Community Speed Watch team had set up a stall on the forecourt of the Council Office on the first Sunday of the Festival. This was simply to talk to residents about the team's objectives and speed in the village. The stall was deemed successful.

Committee is asked to receive an update on the decision to purchase Speed Indication Devices.

Cllr Toney has submitted a request to WSCC for its to supply and install four poles around the village, locations to be decided, upon which we could install Speed Indication Devices. At the last meeting, I agreed to submit the same request via a different channel, but before I had a chance to do so, WSCC Highways sent out a note stressing how overworked and understaffed the department is at the moment, and how only high priority work was being undertaken. With that in mind, I have not pursued this matter via the different channel.

Committee is also asked to consider the purchase of some speed reduction gates.

At the January meeting, committee members were asked to go away and think of any locations in the village which might be suitable for something such as this:



Committee is asked to consider a report following the traffic monitoring survey which took place in Vicarage Lane in January.

I have invited Keith Harris to this meeting. If he attends he may give us some more commentary on the results of the survey.

Simon Cross – **Clerk to the Council**

7th June 2023

503/23 COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH – 20MPH WORKING PARTY

The clerk said he had nothing to add to what was reported above.

504/23 COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH – SPEED INDICATION DEVICES

Cllr Toney said he had nothing to add to what was reported above.

505/23 COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH – SPEED REDUCTION GATES

Nothing to report here either.

506/23 COMMUNITY SPEED WATCH – VICARAGE LANE TRAFFIC MONITORING

Keith Harris, East Preston Community Speed Watch coordinator, had been unable to attend this meeting. He had, however, written to the member of the public who most sought details of the results of the monitoring exercise.

507/23 PARKED PROJECTS

The following paper was circulated in advance of the meeting:

Parked projects

Committee is asked to note the committee's currently parked projects such as Warm Spaces Autumn 2023/Winter 2024, Sporting Memories, other wellbeing projects, Roundstone Level Crossing meeting, temporary noticeboards, East Preston Resource Centre and *How do we recognize village heroes?*.

This Standing Agenda Item is where committee members can agree which other items of committee business should be kept in mind if not under active consideration. This is also an opportunity to remind other committee members of projects which may have been overlooked.

Nothing was added or removed from the list.

508/23 2023 CHRISTMAS CARD

The committee AGREED the council should produce a small batch of Christmas cards to send to suppliers, other councils and such like. The committee AGREED to think of designs.

509/23 NEW ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING (24TH JULY)

Nothing was added.

The Meeting closed at 20:34.

Chairman: Cllr Elizabeth Linton Date: **24th July 2023**

(END)